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Chairperson Carruthers, Ranking Member Liston, and members of the Finance Subcommittee on Health 
and Human Services.  Thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony on behalf of Children’s 
Defense Fund-Ohio in support of maternal and child health provisions in House Bill 33, Ohio’s biennial 
budget.  
 
CDF-Ohio is a statewide non-profit organization which serves as an independent voice for all children. 
Born out of the civil rights movement, with more than four decades of advocacy in Ohio, it is the mission 
of the Children’s Defense Fund to champion policies and programs that lift children out of poverty, 
protect them from abuse and neglect, and ensure their access to appropriate and targeted health care, 
quality education, and nutritional wellness. 
 
The budget is a moral document that reflects our priorities as a state, and as such it should reflect our 
commitment to healthy moms and babies.  
 
Maternal and infant mortality continues to be a leading public health crisis in Ohio. According to the 
Ohio Department of Health, the 2020 infant mortality rate in Ohio was 6.7 per 1,000 live births, but the 
rate among Black infants was 13.6. Black women died at a rate more than two and a half times that of 
White women. Between 2008-2018, over half (61%) of all pregnancy-related deaths were deemed 
preventable.   
 
In Ohio, Medicaid provides coverage for over 1.3 million low-income children. As a population group, 
children represent approximately 40% of Ohio’s Medicaid caseload but only 14% of Medicaid spending. 
But the return on investment for that spending is immeasurable.  Governor DeWine has committed to 
making children a central priority of his Administration and has made extraordinary investments to 
date.    
  
CDF-Ohio applauds the following proposals in the Governor’s executive budget: 
 



Medicaid coverage of pregnant women and children up to 300% of poverty.  
Ensuring children in Ohio have access to affordable, quality health care during all stages of development 
is essential to their future health and success. As the cost of dependent coverage for all insurance  
 
continues to increase, expanding Medicaid and CHIP income eligibility would give more children of 
working parents access to healthcare coverage. This coverage is critical if we are serious about 
protecting pregnant women and children and improving the dismal health outcomes we currently see in 
Ohio. 
 
Help Me grow Program 
Ohio’s Evidence-based home visiting programs is one proven approach to mitigate infant mortality. For 
every $1 invested in home visiting programs, the state return on investment is $6. We also support the 
Governors effort to grow the program through increased investment. 
 
CDF-Ohio recommends the Department of Health explore other evidence-based home visiting programs 
that could be incorporated into the current Help Me Grow program in addition to the four currently 
eligible for reimbursement. 
 
School-Based health care 
CDF-Ohio supports the $15M in funding for School-Based health care.  School-Based health care plays a 
critical role in improving children’s access to healthcare which in turn will also close gaps in education 
outcomes. Children who don’t have access to appropriate health, dental, and vision care cannot fully 
participate in the classroom. They will miss school and inevitably fall behind their peers, and never reach 
their full potential. 
 
School Wellness and Success Funds 
Another way students can access health care is through Student Wellness and Success Funds (SWSF). 
This program requires school districts and schools to partner with local organizations, such as 
Community Health Centers, for certain behavioral health and physical health care services. CDF-Ohio 
supports the continued investment in SWSF, including the guardrails that would require using 50% of 
the funds for mental health and physical health care services.  
 
Healthy Beginnings at Home 
Healthy Beginnings at Home (HBAH) is program designed to reduce infant mortality by providing safe 
and stable housing to pregnant women and young children. This program which is currently operating in 
Franklin and Summit counties demonstrates that stable housing improves birth outcomes for at-risk 
women and their families, reduces Medicaid spending, and addresses racial disparities.  
 
The executive budget includes a $16 million appropriation in FY 2024 and $1 million in FY 2025 for HBAH 
2.0. This will allow the program to serve at-risk pregnant women in Franklin, Montgomery, Hamilton, 
and Summit counites.  
 
Children’s Defense Fund-Ohio recommends the following important areas of maternal and infant health 
be included in the budget before it is voted on by the full House. Although they are not currently 
included in the budget, research shows both priorities can have a dramatic effect on both maternal and 
infant health and will address the immediate crisis facing mothers and babies in Ohio and lay the 
groundwork for healthier families and a healthier Ohio. 
 



Maternal and Infant Health Recommendations  
 

1. Extend Medicaid coverage of Doula services.  
There is a strong and growing body of evidence that access to doula care during pregnancy 
reduces the incidence of preterm birth, the prevalence of cesarean births, and increases healthy 
outcomes for both mother and child. In 2022, 1 in 10 children were born preterm Ohio. 
According to The Ohio Perinatal Quality Collaborative, a preterm birth in Ohio costs an average 
of $32,000 (this is without an extended stay in a neonatal intensive care facility). Doulas provide 
emotional, physical, and educational support to a mother who is expecting, experiencing labor, 
or has recently given birth. Doulas act as advocates for the women they care for to make sure 
their voices are heard, and their concerns are addressed.  
 

2. Invest additional ARPA dollars to expand existing and support new school-based 
health centers. 

 
3. Continuous early childhood Medicaid eligibility. One important way to ensure Ohio kids 
are getting the care they need is to offer continuous Medicaid eligibility from birth to age 6. 
Allowing children with Medicaid to maintain their coverage regardless of temporary 
household income fluctuations will: 

1. Give children consistent access to the well-child visits, vaccinations, and 
specialty care they need to start school ready to learn. 
2. Help low-income parents stay focused on getting their kids to the doctor 
without worrying about whether visits will be covered from one month to the next. 
3. Allow families to seek care before small health issues turn into expensive 
problems. 
4. Address racial health disparities by reducing the gaps in coverage that 
disproportionately affect nonwhite children. 
5. Reduce the administrative burden and costs to the state and drive more 
efficient spending. 

 
4. Increase access to school meals to improve the well-being of all children. 

Children qualify to receive free school meals if their household’s income is at or below 130 
percent of the Federal Poverty Level. This equates to an annual income of less than $35,000 for 
a family of four for the 2021–2022 school year. Yet, the livable salary for a family of four in Ohio 
is around $72,000. This means many families struggling to pay for their basic family needs do 
not qualify for free or reduced-price school meals. And many families who may be eligible for 
reduced-price meals still struggle to afford the copays. 

 
 

 In early 2020, over 2.6 million children certified for reduced-price school 
meals, but only 741,000 participated in school breakfast (28.5%); and 1.7 million 
participated in school lunch (65.4%)  
 School meals are essential to ensuring that students have access to 
nutritious food, which has been proven to help children succeed in school. 
 School meals are linked to better educational outcomes, including increased 
test scores, improved academic attendance, and increased graduation rates. 

 



5. Modernize the Medicaid in Schools program. 
Ohio’s Medicaid in Schools Program (MSP) currently blends state and federal dollars to pay for 
physical and mental health services in schools for Medicaid-eligible students – but it is limited to 
only those students with an individualized education plan (IEP).  

 Ohio should utilize federal funds to increase school-based access to mental 
health services without additional state general revenue spending.  
 “The General Assembly directs the Ohio Department of Medicaid to seek 
permission from the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services by December 31, 
2023, to expand the Medicaid in Schools Program to allow Medicaid payments for 
any covered services for Medicaid-eligible beneficiaries when delivered by 
Medicaid-qualified providers in schools.” 

 
Thank you for the opportunity to testify on HB33 and give voice to the concerns of mothers and babies 
around Ohio. The budget is not just a fiscal document, it is a mirror by which we see what we value in 
our state.  With this budget, Ohio has the opportunity to make positive strides forward in maternal and 
infant health. CDF-Ohio urges you to make healthy moms and babies a priority in this state budget. 
 
I am happy to answer any questions the committee may have. 
 
 


